 THIRD QTR 2020 MEETING OF KITTAMAQUNDI COMMUNITY, INC

AUGUST 30, 2020, via Zoom, due to COVID-19 pandemic

Normale Doyle opened the meeting with prayer.  

President's Report by Ellen King:
1. Ellen gave positive affirmations to all who are assisting by “wading in unchartered waters” during the pandemic:  Don Benson for his tireless work in making the worship services as enriching as they have been, the Tech Team, the Worship Leadership Team, the Worship Task Groups, the musicians, Council, the Care Groups, the Finance Leadership Team, Outreach, Normale for keeping us all electronically connected, and Enabling Minister Claire Matheny who has met every challenge, and fulfilled her duties as pastor and parent with grace, during this weird and crazy ride since the pandemic shut-down began over 5 months ago.

2. The building will be closed to worship services through the end of October.  Further action regarding building access will be taken at the October Council meeting. 

3. The wedding for July 11 was held following the new Rental guidelines.  Sandy reported it was a resounding success, as was a small birthday party.  Other events may be approved in the future months, keeping to the maximum of 25 guests.  

4. Plans are being made by the Worship Leadership Team, the Re-entry Team, and the Tech Team to boost the wifi in both the front and back of the building.  In the meantime, a successful, small, in-person worship service was held in the Sacred Garden.  Attendees brought their own chairs, wore masks, and stayed socially distanced from one another. Don B reminded all to view on the KC website the survey held to determine who of the worshippers at KC would be likely to return to an in-person inside the building worship service.

5. The butterfly installation is a success.  All are encouraged at any time to send in a photo of themselves in front of the 2 butterflies.  Ken Katzen, Marty Downie, and Martha Lohaus were the creators and installers, and Ken reports that the neighbors surrounding KC are delighted with the installation, a colorful reminder of hope in the these times.

6. As with so many events adjusting their routines during the pandemic, this year the Cold Weather Shelter is changing their procedures.  Grassroots is still completing their plans but so far we know there will be no housing in individual houses of worship as in previous years. Guests will all be housed in a hotel for safety, so there will be no need for transportation or overnight volunteers.  It is expected that laundry will still need to be done, and that breakfast and lunch procedures will remain somewhat the same, but dinners will need to be individually plated.  Ellen will update KC as decisions are made on these issues, and anticipates sending out a survey to determine who of KC's loyal volunteers are still willing to participate under the new rules.

7. Under the auspices of Howard County General Hospital, there will be free walk-up / drive-up COVID-19 testing in the KC parking lot on Wednesday, September 9, 2020 from 5:00 to 7:30 pm.  Advanced registration is encouraged but not required.

8. Don Link reported for the Financial Leadership Team

Don Link reported for the Financial Leadership Team.  The year looks positive so far, due to keeping expenses under budget, the usual early-year payment of pledges, and receipt of 2 large offerings unexpectedly.  Don presented the 3 scenarios which could apply to the KC financial position for the rest of 2020, a best-case, a middle-case, and a worst-case projection.  Rental income is way down, with many paid events being either postponed or refunded. But even with the worst-case scenario coming to pass, KC is able to make up this year's difference with funds in the bank from past years.  Don cautions KC to be thoughtful about expenses incurred, and also to (1) not worry excessively, (2) pay your pledge, and (3) add to the offering when you can. He assured a questioner that any unexpected expenses for the building can be paid for out of the Capital Improvement Fund.

Rick Miller and Tim Gillen have a Birdie Contest going in their golf games.  Sponsors who sign up to show their intention to support them can donate to the KC Offering any time Rick or Tim report accomplishing a “birdie” score.

Claire will be meeting with the Retreat Team regarding the commitment weekend activities.

Harriett reported for Outreach.  KC Outreach donations to the KC/ Howard Community College Endowment Fund have surpassed the level ($25,000 minimum) where a need-based scholarship can now be awarded (from the $28,500 we have donated.)  HCC is in the process of identifying the first student who will receive $500 each semester.  The Outreach Team has changed the name of one of their giving categories from Other to Racial and Social Justice, in order to reflect the needs of today's non-profits, and will be donating to that category once every quarter, beginning in the first quarter of 2021.  Harriett will also begin to announce to KC via email the complete list of the 501(c)3 charities donated to in each quarter.

Enabling Minister's Message:
Claire began her second year at KC on July 1, and expressed her thanks to the many who have been helpful during the stresses of the pandemic.  In-person school will begin for her children on September 8, 8:30 to 3:30, enabling a shift in her ratio of parenting and pastoring.  There is now time for reflection and soul-searching, and she shared a Byron McMillan quote that is currently meaningful to her [watch for it to be shared on KC email.]  Having more time for pastoring comes just in time for the meeting-heavy Fall season ahead. She will participate in meetings with the Vision Team who continue to explore the steps for going forward to KC's future, and the Retreat Team, who are using the book The Great Spiritual Migration by Brian McLaren.

Claire is excited about our new directions and expressed her thanks for the outdoor worship experience.  About 20 attended, some that were new and not on our KC Zoom, and some she couldn't identify because they were wearing masks. She would like input from those who attended, and from those comments she would hope to offer another of the same kind of worship on the fourth Sunday of September.  Vanessa expressed her delight at seeing Phoebe and Jay cavorting in and out among the worshippers. 

During these months of sheltering at home, Claire has had to wind down some of her activities, and is happy that Ken does still attend the PATH events.  She keeps up with the Howard County Clergy Alliance to keep in touch locally with other compatriots experiencing the same kind of creative challenges.  
Normale noted that the memorial service for Ashley Hawkins' father is the same day as the outdoor worship service Claire has planned in September, and Sandy assured her there will not be a conflict as one will finish before the other starts.

John Hamilton has asked Claire for time for an internment ceremony for his parents in the Sacred Garden and it will be scheduled.
When Marge Goethe asked about Claire's family trip to Chincoteague, Claire expressed her gratitude for the time away, and let us know what a good experience it was, being away from home, having her parents come from Tennessee to be with them, and getting to see the ponies.  Mosquitoes were the only negative. 

Claire commended Frank Turban for his faithfulness in organizing the food collections for the Howard County Food Bank.

Tech Team  

Don Benson reported in detail for the Tech Team.  After reviewing the survey of who will feel comfortable attending services in person, Council decided to go ahead with future plans to have worship as both live-streaming and in person.  Don noted the contribution of technical expertise from Michael Cleveland of the Building and Grounds Leadership Team so that live-streaming can go forward.  Michael is consulting with B & H in New York to come up with a grand plan for the future and for now, giving us viewing access to KC worship as good as Zoom or even better.  The project will proceed in phases.  The wifi extenders have been ordered and should arrive this week.  Once they are installed, strong wifi with good internet connection will be available for 360 degrees around the building, with a sign in the Sacred Garden indicating the KC “url” address. Ken offered how good this will be for our neighbors or others who need free access.   For the next phase, cameras, a laptop, and cords for the equipment to enable the broadcast and display of elements of power point to those inside. The plan is to have everything up and running to have an inside, in-person (25 only) worship service on November 1.

Re-Naming Report
Ken reported on the status of the suggestion to re-name the KC building, due to the building being named for a prior owner known to have owned enslaved persons.  A survey was sent to determine if enough people would agree to consider even having a discussion about re-naming during this time of pandemic when all discussions would only be happening digitally, that is, social distanced on Zoom.  Council decided and announced that we would proceed with the process; the discernment is on the question “Is KC called to rename the building?" 
It was decided to hold information sessions presenting the various facts as they are known about the history of the origin and ownership of the building, and the attachment of the Oliver name to the structure.  The 3 sessions will be held at 3 different dates and times to accommodate the availability of all KC worshippers to participate.  Once the information sessions are completed and a synopsis of the meetings is prepared and distributed via email, a discernment will be held on October 4 at 1:00 pm via Zoom on the question, after which Council will meet to determine whether KC is or is not called to discuss re-naming of the building during this time of COVID-19 when all communication is digital on Zoom.  Ken will facilitate the 3 informational meetings, and send out emails to KC with instructions for participation.
Ann Yenchko closed our Zoom meeting with a prayer.

Respectfully submitted,

Kathy Marshall

Council Secretary
